Palomar Mountain Mutual Water Co., Inc.

Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1-13-18

The meeting was called to order at: 8:30 AM
Directors Present:  Joanne Marugg, Mark Thompson, Brett Michael Hauser, Walt Johnston, Sue Hanson, and Glenn Borland.
Directors Absent: Kent Miller

Also present:  Mike Probert [Operator], Brandan Probert [Assistant Operator], and Martin Marugg [Past President] and John Lesac [Former Board member].
New Member:  Robert and Susan Perez

Shareholders Present:  Diana Serry [former member], Marlene Sharp, Jack Weisberger, Jeremy Dyson and Katherine Michelmore.

Our new shareholders, Robert and Susan Perez were welcomed.  They recently purchased the Kardel cabin.
Minutes:

The November 11th minutes were corrected.  

The December 9th minutes were discussed and corrected.  Linda was not at the last meeting, the tape did not record and Brett took notes.  Sue added additions.

The minutes were approved:  Sue moved, Brett seconded and the board approved. 

These minutes will be added to the minute book and sent to John Lesac for the website.

Operator’s Report:  [Mike Probert]

 [See Operator’s Diary and well and pump data]
Well
 

Jan.2018

Dec 2017      Jan 2017

Darby



Pedley #3

26’


24.5’’
    38.5’



Pedley #5

28.6’


27.1’             37.9’



Average water use: 9,400 g/day    [High]
Chlorine levels: 0.4, 0.3, 0.2 
No coliform
Meters read for share transfers:  #24 Monty’s Maintenance
Meters unlocked: 0
Meters replaced:  Marugg zone meter
Emergency Calls: 2
Leak Search: 0
Testing:  Current   
Mike explained to the visitors what the well levels meant.  He also said that there was a lot of people on the mountain last month and thus the high water usage. 
12-28-17:  We took advantage of a warm December and repainted the Water Co. building.  Brandan did the majority of the work with scrapping, sanding and priming.

Our next project will be the tank house on Birch Hill.  The wood siding is warped and there are many woodpecker holes. I would like to replace the siding with hardi-panel.  This will also help to make the building fire proof. 

.

1-5-18:  We found that a zone meter had failed in the line to Maruggs. We made the repair and ran rusty water out of the line
1-8-18:  I took a water sample to the lab and went to the County.  I am now cleared to pull a permit once I produce engineering specs for the replacement tank.  American Tank will send all of the info needed when we pay ½ of the bill.  This will be a total of $29,975.38.  American Tank will then order engineering and material to manufacture the new tank and liner.  This process will take over three months and so our plan is still a go.
Sue wrote the check and gave it to Mike for mailing.

Sue asked why we did not know about the County required zoning for a 60K gallon tank.  Mike stated that the zoning was unexpected and took responsibility for not knowing this.  He found out when he went to the County to get a building permit.  Sue said that if she had been able to follow through with a grant proposal for the new tank, maybe we would have had this information and a lot of time would have been saved. The Board was not able to get the necessary information from Cal Fire in a timely fashion and so the grant was not written.

Secretary’s Report [Brett Michael Hauser]
We have two new escrows that have been completed.
Zeus (Musico and Saunders
Kardel ( Perez

Treasurer’s Report:  [Sue Hanson] 

See financials included with these minutes
See attached financials submitted by Sue Hanson in these minutes.

Sue stated that the smaller tank would cost less [about $13,000] than the larger tank and we would certainly be able to take this out of the checking account.

Linda explained that she had talked to Debbie Thicksten about how our accounts were set up and related.  Basically the money market account was set up to take overage out of our checking account so we could get a little interest on the money that we were not using.  The money flows back and forth.

Most but not all of the special assessment funds have been added to the money market account.  Linda presented a graph with data from a study she made a couple of years ago.  Our expenses and income from January bills and water use should be and have about equal. [75K to 80K]. If we have low expenses for general running of the company we may have a profit from the fees we collect from shareholders.  This should go into our money market account. If this continues to happen we need to readjust our shareholder fees.  Special assessments are designed to cover the costs of major projects.
SDG&E:  These bills vary accounting to whether and when the meter is read.  Sometimes they are estimated.  Last month we got a rebate. 

Debbie’s December Billing:  Sue said that Debbie billed $920 for December for extra time in preparing the January bills.  Linda said they had a lot of work to do because the computer program was not working correctly. 
In office list of incoming checks:  Sue suggested that someone needs to
keep a list of checks that come into the office [Mike maybe, because he picks up the mail.]  If Linda is out of town Debbie sometimes needs to know if a check has come in. 
To record all checks before Linda picks them up is a huge job.  Linda already does this after she picks up the checks from the office.   It would be fairly easy to go into the safe to check on just the bills that Linda has not recorded if so requested by Debbie. Linda will talk to Debbie about this.
Old business/New Business:
Sue Hanson’s Issues with the Notice that was sent out with the January bills.

Sue has major issues with the notice that was sent out to the shareholders with the January bill.  She does not like that it says that it is to be paid for out of special assessment funds and that the December tank size changes were not noted.  She said the notice should have been replaced, because it is false and misleading information.  She said that Linda should have done so and that she had plenty of time to do so.  She also said that Linda should not have stated that the project would be paid for by special assessment funds, because she [Sue] had previously stated that they were to be taken out of the checking account.
Linda said that preparations for the January bills are started in November.  Largely because December is an unpredictable month and sometimes there is a lot of unexpected work to do.  The Notice that Mike asked to be written to inform shareholders of coming 60K tank installation was written after the November meeting.  The notice also included a statement that said, check our website for updates.  This was checked by Mike and Joanne and then printed and stuffed into stamped envelopes along with the rates and fees.  January bills are sent out right after Christmas.  I used the special assessment statement because I thought shareholders would appreciate knowing how their money was being used.
Linda was not at the December meeting when the Board decided that we would put in a 40K gallon tank instead of the preferred 60K gallon tank.  The December minutes were recorded and Brett took notes.  When Linda returned and looked at the minutes she found that the recorder did not record the minutes and so she wrote the minutes from Brett’s notes.  There were parts of the meeting that were missing.  By that time the bills were ready to be mailed. [Note: Linda did not know anything about Sue’s objections until Sue received her bill and E-mailed Joanne with her complaint in early January.]
Walt explained that projects were a process and sometime plans have to be changed frequently.  Glenn said that the problem with the statement about how the project was paid for was a matter of semantics.  No other 
Board member stated a problem with the notice.  There may be other corrections before the project is finished.  
Sue said that she could never again trust anything that was sent out by the board and insisted that this problem must be corrected.  She will write a new letter [notice] and present it at next meeting. With the Board’s approval it can then be posted on the website.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:45 A.M.
Next Meeting 
February 10th, at 8:30 A.M.
Respectfully submitted:
Linda Thorne
January 14, 2018
 Has 


